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Committee Meeting Buzz  

¶ For the year end to August, total distances  ridden 
have been 37,665 km, down about 40,000 km from 
same time last year. 

¶ ! Ŧƛƴŀƭ ǾŜǊǎƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ wƛŘŜ [ŜŀŘŜǊǎΩ /ƘŀǊǘŜǊ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ 
attached to the 2016 Ride Programme and uploaded 
to the website for all members to access. 

¶  Wednesday summer start times from the 1st January, 
2016, will be 7.15 am and 7.45 am.   

¶ Raphael Park venue preferred to Manning for 
Achievement Ride presentation (prefer to be two 
weeks after the ride).  AGM to be held East Vic Park. 

¶ 2016 Ride Programme for presentation and adoption 
at the November committee meeting. 

¶ Thirteen members attended an excellently presented 
First Aid Course. Will consider another early next year. 

¶ The balance sheet shows that we continue to have 
more than adequate funds in the bank and Term 
Deposit.  Income and Expenditure report shows a 
surplus year to date of around $4.5K compared to a 
full year budgeted loss of around $3.5K. Anticipated 
year end position is we should at least break even. 

¶ The $3K budgeted to subsidise the Thirty Year Anni- 
versary Tour was not needed as the event broke even.  

¶ άCar Watch in Progressέ sign to be purchased. 

¶ Chris Muller Memorial Ride ς Agreement to have 
barbecue at Bibra Lake mid-way through this club ride 
on 1st March. 
 

Presidentõs Report 

My sincere thanks to Stuart Garner for standing in as 
President while I was overseas on vacation. 
 
Rob & Heather Wallace, George & Daphne Small and Gary 
Thomas represented the Club at a photo shoot on 16th 
September for the DOME Association.  The club received a 
$500 donation from Dome  in recognition of their effort in 
participating in the photo shoot.  As well as the money 
the above members raised for the clubΣ LΩƳ ǎǳǊŜ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜȅ 
will also have assisted in promoting the club by appearing 
in ǘƘŜ 5ƻƳŜΩǎ ǇǳōƭƛŎƛǘȅ ƳŀǘŜǊƛŀƭΦ (see story following) 
 
The Club BBQ and rides from Mundaring on 19 September 
were a big success again this year.  My thanks to all who 
helped, in particular to Sarah and Warren for organising 
ŀƴŘ ΨƳŀƴƴƛƴƎΩ ǘƘŜ ..v ŀƴŘ ǘƻ DŀǊȅ for managing the ride 
program. Also to Lyle Burgess for mapping various routes 
in the area that are now on our web site for future rides.  

  
The 2015 Muresk Camp was also a great success, thanks 
to the organisation and management of  Kevin Davis, 
Sarah Ellis and Warren Iremonger. They did a tremendous 
job and deserve our congratulations. 
 

Ride Captainõs Report 

¶ Sept Stats:          No. of riders = 853 
            Distance travelled = 41,131 km 

¶ Year to date:       No. of riders = 7,466 
             Distance travelled = 368,596 km 

¶ One accident report submitted 
Muresk Camp Statistics:  96 riders for  5,896 km over 4 days 
 

Maintenance 
Colin Pearce conducted a well-received advanced maintenance 
session for members at Burswood on Wednesday the 23rd of 
September.  About a dozen members took advantage of the 
session and Colin was able to explain how to remove and 
replace a headset and adjust gears. 

 
Ride LeadersΩ Meeting Report 
Ride LeadersΩ Charter and the 2016 Ride Program are now in 
their final form. Significant changes  in the 2016 Program were 
highlighted. Daphne Small, Lyle Burgess, Cameron Blyth and Rob 
Wallace were thanked for their contributions. 
Still concern about calling hazards loudly.  Discretion used when 
situations involve constant calling, say, on busy cycle paths, 
leaving it up to riders to ride safely knowing there is a constant 
ƘŀȊŀǊŘ ŀƘŜŀŘΦ  ¢ƘŜ ǳǎŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ Ŏŀƭƭ ά/[9!wέ is discouraged so all 
riders take responsibility for own safety at intersections, etc.    
Discussion around riders approaching intersections on the left 
hand side of stationary cars resulted in no definite conclusion as 
the situations were too varied and difficult to provide 
recommendations.  Suggested that riders use common sense 
and act with extreme caution if in doubt.   
Riders encouraged to use  whistles and mirrors and to ride with 
lights front and rear, front light to be reasonably low intensity 
and adjusted so as to not blind oncoming riders. 
Ride Leaders to select prospective leaders within their groups 
and encourage them to lead a specific ride as a trial. Up to three 
weeksΩ notice could be given to the potential leader so they 
could plan ahead.  
 

Have A Go Day 2015 Û Wednesday 11 November 

We will be at our usual position Stand 59 on our 
Burswood exit/return cycle path.  Call in and support your 
Volunteers if cycling past and spend a few minutes talking 
to the public and other event participants.    
Bicycles for Humanity is also nearby.   

mailto:vickirics@optusnet.com.au
http://www.over55cycling.org.au/


  ~~~~~~~~ 

Christmas Lunch  
Booked for Wednesday, 2nd December at North Beach 
Bowling Club, 7 Kitchener St, North Beach at 12 noon. 
A menu has been discussed with the caterers and a cost of 
$35 per head will cover the meal and minor expendables. 

 
Registrations are open,  with a notice on the web 
and a list on notice board. Registration to be made 
via email to Cameron or by adding names to list at 
meets. Payment by internet banking, cheque or cash 
to Colin/Cameron/Graham.  
Payments will close on Wednesday 18th November. 
No payment by then will automatically mean 
rejection of registration.  
Places are limited to 120 ς first to register will be the 
first accepted. 
  ~~~~~~~~~ 

 
Recent New Members 
Richard Brooke-Smith John Frey 

Michael Goddard  Chris Gill 
Carolyn McCusker Michael Moore 

Gerard ten Bokkel John Morthall 
Gordon Sherlock  Mike Scanlon 

Raymond Turner  Rob Slack 

 
Current full ride members 320; social 6; Over80  22.  

  ~~~ 
Watch Out and Hold On Tight 
    by Bruce Robinson 

CAREFUL.   Driveway lips and similar small 

steps on the edges of paths and roads cause 

crashes. 
I asked O55s members by e-mail if they had been involved in a 
crash as a result of a lip on a driveway crossover or if they knew 
of anyone who had.  These crashes are more numerous than I 
expected. 18 members reported having had a crash of this type, 
and more knew of someone else who had. 
Since the survey, there have been a few more of these crashes, 
several resulting in hospitalisation. 
 
The Club is campaigning to make local authorities recognise and 
fix these hazards and to stop creating more. 
 
It is clear that riders should remain vigilant in noticing small lips 
at an angle to the travel direction.  It is best to cross closer to 
right angles where possible, keeping a tight hold of the 
handlebars when crossing the lip and thus avoid the wheel being 
jerked suddenly sideways by the lip.  It is this sudden deflection 
of the front wheel which causes the crashes.  We should all be 
more careful with these hazards which are easy to overlook. 
 
On my way to Deepwater Point, I ride at an angle up a new 
driveway with a 25 mm or so lip.  I know the lip is coming and I 
concentrate, so thus far I have not had any trouble with the wheel 
being deflected suddenly.  

Edge along bike path in Bayswater which had a club rider  
crash into the red and white post. 

 
NB:  Breaking news:  Major kudos to Bayswater Council 

for their prompt rectification of this hazard 

 
Edge along a parking lane in Salvado Rd, Subiaco.    
It is not obvious that there is a lip the size of a 50c piece 
(arrowed), which caused a crash when a club rider moved into 
the parking lane. 

 
 
Hazard on the bike path adjacent to the freeway just North of 
Warwick Train Station on Arnisdale Road in Duncraig.  
The kerbing has just been replaced and the old bevelled edge 
has been replaced by one with a distinct vertical lip (see photo 
below).  
South-bound cyclists come down a long hill and around a 
sweeping bend where they exit Arnisdale Road and rejoin the 
path. Crossing this edge at an acute angle is very tricky and, 
I suspect, may have been the spot where a club member fell.ƭ 

 
  _____________  

  

HAVE YOU BOOKED YOUR ACCOMMODATION 
FOR BUSSELTON 6th to 20th FEBRUARY 2016 ?? 



Nannup Camp 15
th-

20
th

 November 2015 
Brief Program  

Sunday 15th @ 5pm: Meet at the Nannup Caravan Park camp kitchen 
for a welcoming Sundowner. 
Monday 16th :  8.30 am.  Ride to the Lavender farm.  
They sell  morning tea/coffee with scones, jam and cream.  Choice of 
distance and routes:   

Short:     Total distance 28 km.  
Medium: Total distance of  74 km.  
Long:      Total distance of  98 km. 

Tuesday 17th: 8.30 am.  Ride to Balingup. 
 Short:     Total distance of 22 km. 
 Medium: A 20 km ride by the trailer/car to the first coffee/tea 
stop opposite the Cheese Factory. Partake of the tea/coffee and fresh 
muffin on offer. Then ride the remaining 22 km to Balingup.  Return to 
the trailer after lunch for a total distance of 44 km or ride back to Nannup 
for a total distance of 64 km. 
 Long:      Cycle the whole 42 km to Balingup with a stop for 
tea/coffee and fresh muffins at the mid-point site. Return after lunch for a 
total of 84 km. 
Wednesday 18th: 8.30 am.  Ride to Manjimup. 
   This ride has two 25 km sections to Manjimup and a longer traversing 
return ride which can be done in any sequence to give the desired 
length of ride. Riders should choose which ones they are to do and 
arrange return transport where necessary. The sections are: 
 Nannup to Donnelly Mill: Starting along Brockman Highway. 
The initial climb out of Nannup is difficult, so it is suggested that you 
arrange to be transported to the top of this hill (5 km) before starting the 
cycle ride. At Donnelly Mill, morning tea/coffee with home-made cakes 
will be available.  
 Donnelly Mill to Manjimup. This section of the ride is 25 km . 
Those requiring a lift home need to meet at Centenary Park which is in 
the middle of Manjimup.  
 The return ride - can be a reverse ride via Donnelly Mill or the 
longer and busier Graphite Road and Vasse Highway (59 km). 
Camp Kitchen Sundowner @ 5pm:  Happy hour at the camp kitchen 
followed by a barbeque.  
Thursday 19th: 8.30 am.  Ride to the Berry Farm (near Margaret River). 
   This ride has three 20-25 km sections that can be done in whole or 
part as the club trailer will be deployed to provide sustenance at equally 
spaced waypoints (approximately 25 km apart). Those wishing to have a 
longer ride can cycle to Margaret River (17 km) for a total distance of   
87 km. Lunch will be at the Berry Farm. Return will be by trailer or car. 
Riders should arrange a pickup before they leave the camp. The club 
trailer will be in attendance and carries up to 6 bikes. 
Friday 20th:  Leisurely breakfast and breaking camp for return to Perth  
 

Costs: You will be responsible for costs of your accommodation and 

meals (see below). A charge of $15 will be made for morning teas. 
The camp trailer will be stationed at appropriate waypoints on all rides. It 
will supply fruit juices on day 1ôs ride and muffins from the Nannup 
bakery along with tea/coffee on days 2 and 4. It will also transport bikes 
where requested on all days to appropriate drop-off/pick up locations 
along the ride  route. All days have short, medium and long rides. 
Intending participants please enter your name on the list on the notice 
board at the Wednesday rides to facilitate arrangements for the 
appropriate level of refreshments at the route stops.   
 

Accommodation and bookings 
Most people have stayed at the Nannup Caravan Park, which 
has powered and unpowered camping and caravan sites, as well 
as a cabin for up to 5 people and an on-site caravan for 2.   Book 
accommodation with managers Ton and Jo van Hattem, by 
phone (between 9 and 5) 97561211 or by email 
nannupcp@iinet.net.au or via the web site, which lists rates, 
(www.nannupcaravanparks.com.au). 
Nannup also has accommodation at the Nannup Hotel/Motel and 
several B and B places and cabins/chalets - see the web under 
Accommodation Nannup. 
 

ADVOCACY  w9thw¢ΧΦΦby Bruce Robinson   
 
It is apparent from the recent survey that crashes at 
driveways with lips are more common than I had 
thought, and I will use the data to reinforce my 
efforts to (a) stop such unnecessary hazards being 
continually created, and (b) ask road authorities to 
remove existing lips (cheaply with a fillet of hotmix) 
 
I received responses from  67  members from  my   
e-mail to 345 addresses.  Of those, 18 members 
reported they had themselves crashed at driveway 
lips, and 23 said they knew of others who had.  
18 out of 67 is a high proportion, but those not 
responding were more likely to not have been 
involved in such a crash, so they did not bother to 
reply at all.  18 such crashes amongst our total 
membership is still very significant. 
Most of the crashes did not result in serious injuries, 
mainly bruised and damaged pride. 
Sadly, a recent driveway crash resulted in Yvonne 
Muller being hospitalised and requiring surgery for a 
broken humerus bone, dislocated shoulder and 
compression fracture of the elbow, etc. 
We need to be vigilant about this crash type as well. 
 
Other news: 
The Government committees are looking at 
allowing all cyclists to use footpaths (not just under 
12s).  There is wide support for such a move across 
government.  O55 rides often use sections of 
footpaths or paths which may or may not be shared 
paths, so I am assuming we will support  this sensible 
move, which was nearly accepted in 2004. 
 
A move to allow Segways to have a status similar to 
bikes is being widely opposed.  As I do not know 
anything about Segways, I am unable to offer  
recommendations to the Committee. 
  ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ 
 

Letter to Editor from Geoff Howard 

After seeing the article in the O55 newsletter I 
thought you might be interested in my recent 
addition. The auxiliary numberplate took over a 
month to arrive but I finally picked it up from the   
DOT office, so I am now legal. 

 
 

mailto:nannupcp@iinet.net.au
http://www.nannupcaravanparks.com.au/


Muresk 2015  Sept 28 - Oct 2   by Steve Napier 
Our annual visit to this  delightful setting in the Avon 
Valley was well supported with 31 of us making the 1.5 hr 
drive to the 89 year old Muresk Institute .  We shared the 
facility with a group of aboriginal men  doing a Landcare 
course and other young students on equine studies and 
even a couple of police persons were there the first 2 days. 
 
Monday  dawned warm and calm -light breeze  Max 30 
Most of us arrived by 12.30 to fresh and improved 
apartments in the southern block with larger lounge rooms 
and modernised kitchens  - the fridges now have wine 
racks!  Each of the 4 x 8 room bedroom blocks have a 
bathroom which have also been upgraded.  Thereôs even a 
flash new gym for those who needed to expend any more 
energy after a dayôs riding.   
It was a public holiday and after the 14Km ride into 
Northam we headed to the Tourist Bureau where luckily the 
Riverside Café was open so we could buy lunch. 

 
Acclimatising in Northam 
 
Back at camp after Happy Hour and dinner, we enjoyed 
Grahamôs India-Nepal slide show from his and Sandraôs 
2010 tour on a Royal Enfield motor bike with a group of 
other riders on the same vintage bikes. 
 
Tues 29.   Mild and light -fresh breeze 25C  
Both Tai Chi and Yoga sessions were offered before 
breakfast each morning by Stephen Ho & Anne Diaz 
respectively. 

 
 
On the road, the A team (all 6 of them) left the stalls ahead 
of the stragglers (or were they the majority, here for a 
relaxing break?) and headed back to Clackline on Great 
Eastern Hwy from where they continued on the Clackline 
Rd to reach Toodyay by 10.45 and a welcome coffee at the 
Cola Museum Café. The rest of the group had ridden via 
Northam and stopped at Viveash Crossing from Katrine Rd, 
a pleasant ride from Northam.  As the group of 6 headed 
out of Toodyay they passed the Viveash crossing bunch and 
exchanged the usual gesticulated greetings.   
Cultural lunch for 4 of the 6 was partaken under the golden 
arches of McDonalds, the food chain which feeds too many 
of our younger generation  (we all survived!).  
That eveningôs festivities saw us enjoying a sing-a-long 
accompanying Kevin on his guitar , strumming a  wide- 
ranging repertoire  -Yankee Doodle to Hey Jude. 

   
Wed  30.  Mild/Warm Calm  
Most of us were still able to talk despite the previous nightôs 
vocal exertions with Maestro Kev. Groups split 3 ways with 
plans for a 76, 56 & 28Km circuit ride taking morning tea at 
Grass Valley. With the A team taking the longer route 
before coffee, they clocked up 38km via Southern Brook Rd 
and the hilltop 1929 Monument to local farming pioneers.  
Those who elected to take this route on the post morning 
tea ride had at least the extra sustenance provided by our 
great catering team headed by the ever reliable Sarah. 
Key organiser Kevin Davis enjoyed leading his group of 
riders at a  more leisurely pace enabling the riders to enjoy 
the pleasant spring conditions. 
Slide night after d inner was presented by Alan Naber who 
talked of his walk on one of  the Camino Santiago trails - 
this one from Lisbon, Portugal.  Alan was there in May this 
year and while in Europe he also rode in the 100Km 
London to Brighton annual Heart Foundation cycle - along 
with 27,000 others.  ( see following article ) 

 
No, not the monument to farming pioneers. 
 
Thurs 1 Oct.  Warm/Hot, Northerly winds  
With a predicted maximum of 35 for Thursday , an early 
start was planned with breakfast at 0630 and departure at 
0745. York was the destination and, as in previous years, 
the enthusiasts (5) rode there via Northam making for a 
49Km distance while the (sensible?) majority took the 
Spencers Brook Rd option and a reduction of 16kms.  
Steve & Don always ride to the top of Mt Brown when in 
York (well theyóve done so once before) and added another 
5Kms to their day - plus a 120m vertical ascent. Everyoneôs 
return ride was checked by a warm headwind making the 
desire for a long cool drink (beer?) at the Spencers Brook 
Tavern even greater. Our lunch there was probably the best 
of the week with great serves of fish salads, Turkish bread 
meals and burgers from Pat who had catered at Muresk a 
couple of years back.   Our final night was suitably 
entertaining with a cycling theme movie shown by Sam 
Paolino. ñBreaking Awayò is an enjoyable story covering 
youth enthusiasm, class and family differences and 70ôs 
fashion in a college town in the US. 
Friday 2 nd  was sadly packing up and goodbyes. 
With the modernized kitchens, future organisers of  this 
popular event may consider self-catering breakfasts.ƭ 



The DOME Story 
In September the Club was approached by a publicity 
company on behalf of Dome Cafes to provide models to 
appear in promotional photographs. Dome had enlisted 
the company to produce artistic photographs of people in 
the community to promote the early opening of their 
Cafes during the oncoming summer. The idea was to 
photograph a variety of active people who would be out 
and about early in the morning. Cyclists were an obvious 
choice. Our Club nominated four members to participate 
in the photo shoot. The only catch was that they had to be 
at Canning Bridge before sunrise (5.45 am) to take 
advantage of the sun rising over the bridge and creating 
spectacular images. Heather Wallace, Rob Wallace, 
George Small and Daphne Small were obvious choices to 
represent the Club because of their previous media 
experience and photogenic looks. 

 
As a result of their participation in this project, the Club 
raised $500. Thank you to Heather, Rob, George and 
Daphne for your contribution. The photographs are 
expected to adorn Dome Café walls in coming months. 
tƭŜŀǎŜ ŘƻƴΩǘ ŘŜŦŀŎŜ ǘƘŜ ǇƘƻǘƻǎ ōȅ ǇƭŀŎƛƴƎ ƳƻǳǎǘŀŎƘŜǎ ƻƴ 
the subjects!!   Gary Thomas 

 

 

Members of the Over 55 Cycling Club are 
invited to the opening of the new Bicycles for 
Humanity Middle Swan Depot & Workshop Facility, 
Jack Williamson Oval, Viveash, to be held on Sunday 
22nd November 11am to 2 pm. To assist in catering 
arrangements we ask that you confirm your 
attendance to:-   Diane Dowdell - 
perth@bicyclesforhumanity.co 

 

Timôs Ride ï Saturday, 14th November 

The 2015 Timôs Ride will be held this year on the 
Saturday afternoon and will follow a very similar 
format to last yearôs very successful ride. 
Participants will gather at Harvey Field, Broome 
St, Cottesloe from about 4 pm. At approximately 
5 pm there will be a peloton ride supported by 
the police together with a coastal family ride, the 
two rides meeting at Timôs Memorial at 6.30 pm. 
After the sunset ceremony riders will return to 
Harvey Field for a sausage sizzle. 
Registration is available via the link on the Club 
website. 

CYCLING SAFETY STUDY é.           

There is a very important new study being 
undertaken by Curtin University and Monash 
University, Accident Research Centre that could 
have a significant impact on safety for 
cyclists.  Part of the study is focusing on safety 
issues for cyclists who ride in groups (they refer 
to ógroupsô as ópeloton ridersô). Our club 
members are therefore exactly the type of riders 
that they would like to participate in the study. 
The study aims to determine what roads and 
infrastructure group/peloton riders use and how 
road design, motorist and cyclist-related factors 
affect rider safety. 
They are looking for participants who: 

¶ ride in groups/pelotons regularly 

¶ Live in Perth 

¶ Are any level of experience 
For more information on how to take part and to 
access the online questionnaire use the link  ï 
http://c-marc.curtin.edu.au/safercycling 

Our trip down the Moselle 
August 1 dawned and an exuberant bunch of bag-toting 
middle-aged and ageing adventurers descended the 
narrow, steep steps from the Skagerrak Bridge or 
navigated the precarious, steeply descending, narrow 
roadway to the banks of the River Moselle in Cochem, 
Germany. 
 
Once aboard the ñIrisò, our luggage stowed in cabins, we 
were off for a test bike ride and what was to herald 14 days 
of carefree cycling along  scenic, meandering  pathways, 
past  fertile vineyards clinging precariously to the almost 
perpendicular slate cliffs of the Moselle Valley, with the  
picturesque Mosel River flowing southwards through 
Luxembourg and France  to merge with the Rhine at 
Koblenz, and then on to Metz. 
 

 
Cochem 

 
This was the second Bike and Barge cycling holiday we 
have taken with Eurosail and with the companyôs fleet of 
barges, many of our contemporaries have enjoyed 
Eurosailôs hospitality in previous years.  The Iris sleeps 24 
people in comfortable twin cabins with en-suites and is very 
tastefully furnished with a lounge, bar, book repository and 
spacious dining room with outdoor furniture on the 
foredeck.  The Allure (our previous trip) sleeps 20 and 
though smaller, offers similar comforts. 
 

mailto:perth@bicyclesforhumanity.co
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ñIrisò 

Under the personalised and professional organisation of 
Eurosailôs Jossie Verkerk  we have enjoyed relaxing 
journeys, cycling along the enchanting  waterways of 
Europe, through peaceful farming countryside dotted with 
the famous windmills, enjoying tranquil river meadows, 
long-established immaculate vineyards  climbing  the 
breathtaking slopes from flower-filled villages that dot the 
wine routes, awe-inspiring castles and traces of ancient 
Roman architecture.     
These are the holidays to unwind.  A day of cycling or, if 
preferred, just to laze on board soaking up the ever-
changing vista, read or sunbathe. At the end of each day 
the comfort of the barge is there for you to relax, socialise 
and look forward to the evening meal and nightôs 
entertainment or watch the world go by under the stars  
as the barge gently sails to the next port. On each barge 
the opportunity exists to sample local wines and beers by 
way of a tab. Many of the group made good use of this as 
they relaxed on the deck pre or post the evening meal. The 
account is settled prior to leaving. 
 
Our  morning tea stops allowed us the chance to sample 
the local pastries, teas, coffee and beers.  Cyclists abound 
along the river  and many times we were jockeying for 
spots to put our bots to enjoy our caffeine fix. The 
blackberries lining the paths were ripe and many 
afternoons we returned  with purple fingertips. 

 
Blackberry pickers 

 
Most days, after a hearty breakfast on board, we pedalled 
for 40-50ks and on a couple of days there were extra Ks for 
those so inclined.  One particularly memorable day found 
us trail-blazing through majestic forests, past lakes and 
through a rather posh Spa resort for the elderly ï very 
funny as we blazed past the gophers and walking frames 
and the silver-haired grannies taking tea in the dappled 
afternoon sunlight.  Lunch, which we had prepared prior to 
disembarking, was generally eaten along the riverbank on 
grassy slopes or al fresco on a shady bench.  
 
Our guides have been great, very experienced, 
enthusiastic and caring, fluent in the local language and 
able to show us the sights and regale us with many stories. 

Our wine-tasting evening in a wine cave hewn into the slate 
cliff wall was delightful and our host vigneron told of his 
deep-rooted family wine-growing  history in the region. 

 
Riesling vineyards on the steep banks of the Mosel River 

 
A highlight of our trip was the mediaeval city of Metz with 
its magnificent gothic St Etienne Cathedral.  Then, equally 
fascinating Trier, the oldest city in Germany, where we 
stood under the famous Roman gate the Porta Nigra, then 
explored the Roman amphitheatre and baths.  On our 
return to Cochem, another surprise awaited us as we 
cycled along the Mosel-Radweg (bike path) to Moselkern, 
parked our bikes and hiked 2.5 km through forest to the 
breathtaking 12

th
 century fairytale  Eltz Castle. 

  
 
Eurosailôs fleet ï Fleur BV, Iris BV, Allure BV are the 
barges we are familiar with  ï is crewed by friendly, willing, 
skilled and passionate people. The meals on this trip were, 
as per our previous experience, a highlight, the cooks 
never failing to surprise us with special dishes always 
made with fresh ingredients sourced from the local markets 
at various ports of call.  
 
The Fleur is made for the French canals and locks and the 
Allure and Iris sail from Amsterdam to Koblenz or Metz and 
return along the Rhine and Mosel. Whichever cruise you 
choose, you will be talking about it for years to come. 
Eurosail Travel will do everything they can to exceed your 
expectations and make your vacation a very pleasant and 
memorable one. ƭ 
 

 
Bernkasdtel-Kues with its narrow cobbled streets and crooked houses 



 
SEEKING CYCLING COMPANION FOR A 
PROPOSED 2016 EUROPEAN TOUR 
Iôm looking for a competent cyclist of either gender to accompany me on 

a 3 month pannier tour in Germany from mid-July to mid-October 2016.  

Would be ideally suitable for a healthy individual who is not constrained 

by time, has a sense of adventure and possesses a preparedness to adapt to 

possible changed circumstances en-route, along with an overall desire to 

enjoy the experience. 

Financial independence is a pre-requisite to cover own flight/travel costs, 

along with the sharing of accommodation and food expenses during the 

tour. 

I am an experienced cyclist, having previously organised and undertaken 

a similar European pannier tour in 2013.  Have hardcopy map books 

covering the proposed itinerary, along with electronic navigation of all 

the routes stored on a Samsung tablet.  Will be taking own touring 

bike/gear and flying with Emirates to take advantage of friendliness 

towards cycle tourists and generous baggage allowances. 

If this is could be you, call me on (08) 9345-1048 or 040 202 9608 to 

discuss further.                     Trevor Knox 

trevorknox@arach.net.au 
 

 

Back in June 2015 I was in my place of origin, London 
England, and joined in with one of Englandôs biggest 
charity bike rides. Itôs a beautiful ride with lots of interesting 
people all out for a pleasant day in the countryside. It goes 
from Clapham Common south of London to Brighton, a 
seaside town of some charm, a ride of 100 km. The entries 
are limited to 27,000 and itôs usually full! To get all these 
people moving they start letting them ride at 6am and that 
continues until midday. 

 
 
The route is on quiet roads; many are closed to traffic and 
so itôs a cyclistsô bonanza. A big feature of the ride is the 
pretty villages one rides through which often put on an 
event for the riders. Usually it is the scouts, church groups 
or women's union.  
The other big feature which one cannot escape is the hills! 
The south of England has two ranges, the North Downs 
and South Downs so it is all up and down most of the way. 
 
I set off around 8am and passed and then was in turn 
passed by a few people who joined me and chatted for a 
while. When I saw a convenience stop where I fancied 
trying the home made cakes or other goodies, my 

chatterers disappeared to be replaced by another crowd 
when I resumed my ride. 
 
Some roads are cyclists only and, when downhill, some 
young and invincible types take advantage of the situation 
to travel as fast as the hill and pedals will move them. 
Luckily they keep to the right, so I kept to 
the left. Often they come off which provides a good  
training ground for the St John Ambulance personnel who 
want to put their skills into practice. 

 
 
The uphill bits can cause some bunching up and it can get 
so crowded that riders start falling off so itôs safer to walk, 
much to the dismay of the surviving speedsters.  Some 
road signs can be quite amusing and the vendors en route 
over the last 25 years have got to know what riders need 
and are there to provide it!! 

 
 
The climax of the ride is the last climb over the South 
Downs at Ditching Beacon, a climb of 814 feet in one mile, 
quite a puffer!  Like most other riders I ended up walking. 
But the view from the top makes it worthwhile. 

 
Then it is 5 miles downhill to Brighton and ice creams on 
the beach.  
See you there next year!! 

 
Alan Naber 

mailto:trevorknox@arach.net.au

